
In October 2014, the English High Court 
handed down an unfavourable judgment 
for cargo owners and their insurers in the 
context of Somali piracy1. Stephen Hofmeyr 
QC, sitting as Deputy High Court Judge, 
ruled that additional classes of expense 
– beyond that typically allowed by current 
General Average adjusting practice, could 
be recovered by shipowners from cargo 
interests. This included wages paid to crew 
and bunkers consumed during the period of 
a Somali hijack.

Whilst the last hijacking by Somali pirates of a 
major commercial vessel was back in May 2012, 
a considerable number of General Average 
recovery actions remain unresolved, so the 
judgment gives the potential for shipowners 
and their insurers to make significant additional 
recoveries from cargo interests. The additional 
liability for cargo interests will be felt most acutely 
for hijackings in 2011 and 2012, which were 
typically for longer periods, and also for hijackings 
where the cargo made up a high proportion of 
the value of the property released (such as where 
crude oil was being carried).

Whilst in the LONGCHAMP, which was hijacked 
in the Gulf of Aden on 29 January 2009 and 
released on 28 March 2009, the sums being 
challenged by cargo interests were modest (less 
than US$50,000), the costs of the decision for 
cargo interests in other cases could well exceed 
US$1 million.

Up until now, the Average Adjusters Association 
has rejected calls to allow claims for crew wages 
and bunkers consumed during the hijacking to be 
allowed in General Average.

Mr Hofmeyr QC took a different view. He felt that 
it was legitimate to look at the savings made 
by the shipowners in negotiating the ransom to 
a lower level, and accepted that the difference 
between the pirates’ first demand and the agreed 
ransom was a “saving” against which costs 
incurred whilst negotiating that ransom could be 
claimed. In his view, “the reduction in the amount 
of the ransom was only achieved by a process 
of negotiation which necessarily involved a 
shipowner incurring expenditure”, and that this
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expenditure was “incurred in 
substitution for the saving of the 
ransom i.e. the initial demand and 
amount paid”. These “substituted 
expenses” could be allowed in General 
Average under Rule F of the York-
Antwerp Rules. 

The judgment will be a disappointment 
for those cargo interests who 
have sought to delay or challenge 
their General Average contribution 
by alleging actionable fault or 
unseawothiness on the part of the 
ship (arguments which have never 
succeeded in a Somali piracy context), 
rather than promptly settle their 
General Average contribution. On the 
basis of the LONGCHAMP, those 
cargo interests are now likely to have 
to foot a larger bill. Leave to appeal has 
been granted.
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